
	Children’s Trust Board


	[image: image1.jpg]children and merton
young people








Notes of the meeting on 13 February 2015 at Chaucer Centre


MEMBERS:

	Yvette Stanley 
	Director of Children, Schools and Families 
	YS

	Cllr Maxi Martin  
	Cabinet Member for Children’s Services 
	MM

	Jeremy Walsh
	Service Director, SWLSTG 
	JW

	Khadiru Mahdi 
	Chief Executive, MVSC
	KM

	Caroline Farrar
	Assistant Director of Commissioning and Planning, Merton Clinical Commissioning Group 
	CF

	Phil Palmer 
	Chief Inspector, Met Police 
	PP

	Anne Howers
	Clinical Services Director, Sutton & Merton Community Services/Royal Marsden
	AH

	Julia Groom 
	Public Health Consultant
	JG


IN ATTENDANCE:

	Paul Ballatt 
	Assistant Director for Commissioning, Strategy & Performance, LB Merton
	PB

	Heather Tomlinson
	Interim Assistant Director for Education, LBM
	HT

	Naheed Chaudhry
	Service Manager for Policy, Planning and Performance, LBM
	NC

	Sandra Garvey 
	Clerk, LBM
	SG


APOLOGIES:
	Tina Harvey
	Headteacher, Perseid School
	TH

	Paul Angeli
	Assistant Director for Children’s Social Care, LBM
	PA

	Kay Eilbert
	Director of Public Health
	KE

	Chris Lee 
	Director, Environment & Regeneration
	CL

	Adam Doyle
	Merton Clinical Commissioning Group
	JK

	Ian Beever 
	MVSC
	IB

	Nikki Morgan
	Headteacher, Holy Trinity School
	NM

	Bev Giarraputo
	South Thames College
	BG

	Anne Hoblyn 
	JobCentre Plus, South London District
	AHo

	Andy Redfearn
	YMCA – for Merton Community Empowerment Network (CEN)
	AR

	Ian Petherbridge
	St Mark’s Family Centre – for Merton Community Empowerment Network (CEN)
	IP


	Item
	
	Action

	1.
	Welcome & Apologies
	

	
	
YS opened the meeting by welcoming colleagues, and apologies were noted.

	

	2. 
	Minutes of Last Meeting on 19 September and Matters Arising
	

	
	The draft minutes were agreed as a true and accurate record.

Matters Arising

Health and Wellbeing Strategy 
JG explained that an initial meeting has been held, and the 4 outcomes have been tweaked.  The annual delivery plan is currently being worked on, and the next draft will be going to the Health and Wellbeing Board at the end of February, and then back to this Board, for sign off.

A useful consultation event ‘Healthwatch’ was held last week.

Consultation is underway with the Children in Care Council about recommissioning and with MSCB about capturing user voice activity more formally.

Children and Young People’s Plan (CYPP) Refresh

PB explained that an invitation will be circulated to an initial workshop, which will lead to drafting.  Proposed priorities and actions will then be presented to governance bodies (Children’s Trust Board, Health and Wellbeing Board and MSCB) to secure mandate and commitment across partner agencies. The aim is to have completed this work by the end of May.


	


	3.
	C&F Act Update 
	

	
	HT informed the Board that recent feedback from a DfE visit had been positive and Merton’s Local Offer had been judged ‘quite good’.  

Key points to update on were noted as follows: 

· Parental involvement has been positive;

· Statutory information is in place;

· EHC planning – template has been co-produced with parents and is compliant;

· Evaluation of pilot was positive;

· 14 out of 34 statements have been converted to EHC plans;

· Schools have been appreciative of support.

· Policy statement is in place;

· Short breaks is a developing area;

· Joint commissioning arrangements are in place.  CCG funding is available to have health professionals within the team. 

· Independent Advice, Support and Mediation - resources are in Parent Partnership for this for spot purchasing of mediation.

Next steps: 


· Independent Schools information needs to be included within the Local Offer;

· EHCPs – The 20 week timescale causes a challenge in obtaining timely reports.  Biggest risks (those with complex needs) have been discussed;

· Setting of outcomes is an issue, but this is an issue across all boroughs;

· Currently establishing an Integrated Health Services Team, and recruitment is underway.  It is a priority to ensure that the current SENDIS structure is fit for purpose;

· Personal budgets tool is being developed;

· IASG – post 16 knowledge gap;

· Recruitment of quality staff – London wide issue.  Some social worker appointments have been made, and changes in leadership noted;

· Resources and budget pressures all round.

· SEND and extension of duties from 0-25.


There will be a joint commissioning approach, bringing the existing Tripartite Panel into this process, and this may require a Section 75 agreement.  .

The expectation in the Children and Families Act is that Adults Services will be involved earlier in children’s cases.  There are currently two staff in the Transitions Team.  There is a burden on how this work will be funded. 
MM raised the issue of ensuring that 25 year olds receive the same care.   HT replied that operationally, individual cases are being looked at, in addition to those being converted.  It was noted that quite a few young people have been in residential care for  a long time, and it was recognized that what happens to them at 25 is challenging and skillsets need to be looked into.

The Education Funding Agency has reduced the budget for post 16 SEN education, and moved this to local authorities to manage.  Officers are considering how best to maximize the provision available within the locality.

The Partnership Board currently being established will be looking at the different activities and establishing them.

There is a requirement to consider services, and decide which could be offered by personal budgets, and officers are cautiously looking through the options (eg, transport and short breaks offer), and remain in dialogue with young people and their families.

CF commented that the CCGs are compelled to have personal budgets for children in continuing healthcare.  SW London are undertaking a big piece of work around young people with long term conditions.  YS stated that CAMHS are doing a separate piece of work looking at a set of issues around consistency of support for young people. 
With regards to support for mainstream schools, AH highlighted the need for a resident nurse at Cricket Green school, as this may in the long term, save a significant amount of money. 

	

	4.
	LA Role in Promoting Access to Childcare and Early Education for Families 
	

	
	On behalf of Allison Jones, HT updated the Board on the actions taken to meet the Local Authority’s 4 key duties in the delivery of the statutory duties of the Childcare Act 2006, which are:
· Provide information, advice and assistance to parents and prospective parents on provision of childcare in their area;

· To secure information, advice and training for specific early years providers;

· To secure sufficient childcare, so far as is reasonably practicable, for working parents, or parents who are studying or training for employment, for children aged 0-14 (up to 18 for disabled children);

· To secure early years provision free of charge for every child in their area until the child reaches compulsory school age (the beginning of the term following their 5th birthday) for 3 and 4 year olds and eligible 2 year olds.

MM wished to record her personal thanks to Allison Jones for all her hard work.

YS highlighted that £1m savings need to be made in Early Years provision over 4 years, but that officers were working hard to sustain a level of activity to continue the good work.

	

	5.
	Annual Young Residents Survey 
	

	
	NC reported back on the key messages from this year’s survey results, which have been benchmarked alongside other authorities.  Overall, broadly, a good picture.  The following key points were highlighted:


· Merton council (and its partner services) continue to be viewed positively by young residents (77%) – much better than its peer groups;

· Concerns about crime and anti-social behavior are beginning to plateau;

· 89% are reporting that they are ‘satisfied with life’;

· The perception of services delivered by secondary schools does not match the excellent GCSE results this year, however.

· Young people prefer to be communicated by email or website;

All agreed that the survey was a powerful evidence-based resource and that the information could be usefully fed into strategies and used for bidding purposes.

	

	6.
	Quarterly Performance Monitoring 
	

	
	The Board considered the current performance against the range of key performance indicators which contribute towards delivering the Children and Young People’s plan.   
The main points were noted as follows: 

Indicator 1 - % of excess weight in children aged 10-11 years
JG explained that this indicator will remain ‘red’ until the next round of information in December.  However, detailed breakdown is now available and being analysed.  This is not a Merton specific issue.

Weight management for children is being re-commissioned, and work is happening with East Merton schools to consider their data and tailor programmes for classes.  It was noted that some parents withhold consent for their child to be measured.  Focus is being put on years 3-5.

Indicator 21 - % of child protection cases which were reviewed within required timescale

Particular attention is being paid to this issue.

Indicator 24 - % of reports to LADOs within one working date

Further statutory guidance has been issued, and briefings undertaken to raise the need for this to happen amongst agencies.  MSCB has also addressed this issue.   AH talked about the good practice undertaken in Health to highlight this work, including raising the issue at induction sessions. 

Indicator 27 - % of looked after children in external foster care agencies
There is a recruitment exercise to increase the number of in house foster carers.

Indicator 28 - % of children in care cases which were reviewed within required timescales
Figure is broadly in line with benchmarking.

	

	7.
	Any Other Business 
	

	
	Overview and Scrutiny Questionnaire
Members of the Board were invited to take part in a questionnaire to help the Members identify issues that need to be reviewed to ensure the council and its partners respond to local people’s needs and concerns.  Any suggestions should be submitted to the Scrutiny Team by 31.3.15.
CAMHS Participation Officer

Recruitment is underway for this post.

CAMHS Consultation on Location of Patient Services

YS commented that she had been aware of this proposal, following a strategic discussion at the Health and Wellbeing Board, but had not since been invited to take part in a more detailed response.  The consultation centred around two options:  Springfield and Tolworth.  Apologies were offered, as the consultation date had now closed.

CCG review 

A review by the Royal College of Paediatrics and Child Health of how children’s services work together is underway.  The final report, will come to the Children’s Trust Board for consideration.
JSNA

Rolling programme is being updated.


	ALL

	8.
	Date of Next Meeting 
	

	
	
24 April at 1.30 pm at the Chaucer Centre.

It was agreed that the Standards Report would come to the next meeting. 
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